Les Cahiers de la Société québécoise de recherche en musique



Saint-Saëns, Debussy, and Superseding German Musical Taste in the United States Saint-Saëns, Debussy et la mise à l'écart des sensibilités allemandes en musique aux États-Unis

James R. Briscoe and Chloé Huvet

Volume 16, Number 1-2, Spring–Fall 2015

Transferts culturels et autres enjeux stylistiques

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/1039617ar DOI: https://doi.org/10.7202/1039617ar

See table of contents

Publisher(s)

Société québécoise de recherche en musique

ISSN

1480-1132 (print) 1929-7394 (digital)

Explore this journal

érudit

Cite this article

Briscoe, J. R. & Huvet, C. (2015). Saint-Saëns, Debussy, and Superseding German Musical Taste in the United States. *Les Cahiers de la Société québécoise de recherche en musique*, *16*(1-2), 113–119. https://doi.org/10.7202/1039617ar

Article abstract

In an interview published in the October 21, 1908, issue of the Boston Transcript, Debussy had been asked to comment on American musical life. He remarked, "The distinction of a country like [the United States] is that it imbibes from all sources... it is less German bound than are the countries who hear little or no other music through chauvinism or antipathies." This paper examines the roles of Camille Saint-Saëns (1835-1921) and Claude Debussy (1862-1918) in driving such a modernist evolution. Saint- Saëns performed with and conducted the New York Symphony in 1906, including his symphonic poem Le rouet d'Omphale and playing solo piano in his Africa, Fantaisie pour piano et orchestre. He thereafter appeared in both Chicago and San Francisco, and critics could already hear the modernist aesthetic in formation. When conductor Frederick Stock, a stalwart champion of French music, led Prélude à "L'après- midi-d'un faune" in Chicago in December 1908, the symbolist dimensions of the new music were grasped by both critics and audiences, and Paul Rosenfeld wrote: "We should look to France for the latest gospel [of the new musical advancement] [...] Claude Debussy has broken through the limitation of the old, and shall we say he has found new musical dimensions?" Contemporaneously, the premiere of Pelléas et Mélisande in New York dramatically impressed the new hearing on American audiences. To be sure, anti-German feelings after 1910, brought with the Great War, promoted such a shift from the aesthetics of the Gilded Age, but the new French music had itself led the way since just after 1900. By 1923, Carl Van Vechten, in Music after the Great War, wrote, "It is not from the German countries that the musical invention of the past two decades has come. It is from France."

Tous droits réservés © Société québécoise de recherche en musique, 2017

This document is protected by copyright law. Use of the services of Érudit (including reproduction) is subject to its terms and conditions, which can be viewed online.

https://apropos.erudit.org/en/users/policy-on-use/

This article is disseminated and preserved by Érudit.

Érudit is a non-profit inter-university consortium of the Université de Montréal, Université Laval, and the Université du Québec à Montréal. Its mission is to promote and disseminate research.

https://www.erudit.org/en/

n an interview published in the *Boston Transcript* of 21 October 1908, Debussy had been asked to comment on American musical life. He remarked,

The distinction of a country like [the United States] is that it imbibes from all sources, and in that way will arrive more quickly than if it struggled into a foreign voice and then groped out of it into its own personality and individual strength—in short, it is less German bound than are the countries who hear little or no other music through chauvinism or antipathies (Bauer 1908).²

In this article, I argue that, for United States critics and audiences, the new hearing of French modernism superseded that of the late 19th-century American Gilded Age, grounded in German Romanticism. This short review examines the roles of Camille Saint-Saëns (1835-1921) and Claude Debussy (1862-1918) in driving such a modernist evolution. Three cities led the way; Boston, New York, and Chicago, although other U.S. cities played a part. I argue that Saint-Saëns led the way for accepting new French Music, and that in turn Debussy's music promoted modernist hearing in the U.S further than any other, including German new music. However, both French composers challenged and soon superseded the "German Romantic habit," ultimately surpassing Strauss as the leading modernist. Scholars have discussed the critical reception of the new piano music but not the impact of Pelléas et Mélisande (1902) or the symphonic works, especially Le prélude à "L'après-midi d'un faune" (1894). Significantly, from the Boston critic Philip Hale and his hearing "dreams of the soul [...] 'sleep-chasings" $(1902)^3$ and other reception after 1902, commentators did not press an impressionist interpretation unduly but instead sought to understand the symbolist intent of Debussy.

As mentioned before, three U.S. cities led the way before 1918: Boston with a distinctive edge, New York, and Chicago. Saint Saëns and Debussy each composed three

Saint-Saëns, Debussy, and Superseding German Musical Taste in the United States¹

James R. Briscoe (Butler University) in collaboration with Chloé Huvet

works that were predominant in forming American hearing: the Third Symphony (1886) and the tone poems *Phaëton* (1873) and *La danse macabre* (1874) for Saint-Saëns, and Debussy's *Faun*, *Pelléas et Mélisande*, and *La mer* (1905) were, although the *Faun* was central early on and *Pelléas* redoubled the modernist charge after 1908.

Three stages of the early critical reception may be noted. At first, ambivalence among critics predominated. However, if reports are to be trusted, audiences appeared mostly positive from the beginning. In the first stage from about 1902, critics had a perception of Debussy as either a wonder or a wrecker, which slowly evolved towards that of a carefully controlled, symbolist composer. Significantly, although American listeners did not hear Saint-Saëns as a pathbreaking modernist, they understood him as the first to challenge "the Germans on their own turf." In a second phase of critical reception, from about 1908 and especially upon the first hearing of Mary Garden singing Mélisande in New York (19 February 1908 at the Manhattan Opera House),⁴ most held Debussy among modernist leaders, alongside Strauss following the 1909 premiere of Garden's Salome (28 January 1909 at the Manhattan Opera House). However, Americans wearied of the post-Romantic German diet by about 1910, when one can see a third phase of reception. By 1913 and although the U.S. was not fighting the Great War militarily-she would join only in 1917 but sent war and civilian materiel from the outset-, strong political sentiment in the United States helped drive musical taste quite far, finally completing the turn against German culture and against Richard Strauss as a perceived modernist leader.

Saint-Saëns's reception in the US

The music of Saint-Saëns, although not receiving abundant exposure, had been heard in the United States at least from

¹ Warm thanks to Chloé Huvet for her invaluable help with the references. It is to be noted that passages of this article are taken from Briscoe 2011.

² The original interview was published in *Harper's Weekly* on 29 August 1908, then republished in different journals, including the *Boston Transcript*.

³ Hale borrowed the expression "sleep-chasings" from Walt Whiteman.

⁴ The performance in New York featured the cast from the premiere at the Opéra-Comique in Paris, in which Garden participated.

1887 onwards. Theodore Thomas, the itinerant German conductor turned permanent éminence *grise* at Chicago, premiered the *Organ Symphony* in New York (19 February 1887 at the Metropolitan Opera House) within a year of its London premiere and its Paris second hearing. The Germanborn Thomas was renowned for promoting Wagner to Americans, and he came to epitomize America's Guilded Age by his German musical biases. Only very occasionally did Theodore Thomas perform French music, although Chicagoans heard works by Massenet and d'Indy on single occasions; however German, Thomas relented and invited d'Indy to guest conduct his music in the early 1890s.

Saint-Saëns planned to visit the United States as an honored guest at the 1893 Chicago World Exposition as performer and conductor, but the trip did not develop. After 13 years and under the aegis of the highly progressive and German-born Frederick Stock, Saint-Saëns came to the United States in November 1906. Arriving in Boston indisposed with a respiratory illness and too sick to perform, Saint-Saëns continued his American tour to New York, playing solo piano in his *Africa, Fantaisie pour piano avec accompagnement d'orchestre* in a concert that also featured *Le rouet d'Omphale.*⁵

Saint-Saëns proceeded to Chicago soon after, and the foremost newspapers marked the appearance of "one of the foremost musicians, not only in France, but of the whole world," (Gunn 1906a). The new, young conductor Frederick Stock featured Saint-Saëns as performer-composer of the Second Concerto in G minor, and the papers lauded the distinguished composer, readily forgiving his occasional mistakes in the twilight of his pianism. On 9 November 1906, the Examiner scrutinized the performance and paralleled the elegance of Saint-Saëns to that of Frederick Stock, the conductor who as we shall see later aided in the transformation of American hearing in favor of modernist French music (Chicago Examiner 1906). While the critics recognized the superiority of Saint-Saëns as a composer of highest technical accomplishment, they also noted that his modernity came in an aesthetic of subtlety and charm, of French control and elegance. The Inter Ocean, distinguished for its musical judgements, acknowledged that he was

the only modern master who [...] has achieved success in all the great types of musical form and the first Frenchman to have successfully competed with German composers on their own ground, that is, in the domain of symphonic and chamber music (Gunn 1906b).

We must credit Saint-Saëns for untying the German Gordian knot around American hearing. No raging modernist, which the critics recognized early on, he must be acknowledge for the solid, unshaken foundation and respect for French music he issued in.

Debussy's reception in the US

The evolution of hearing Claude Debussy as a modernist, one breaking ground stylistically, and as a symbolist, one paving the way toward new meanings, was quite rapid from 1902 to 1918. For American critics and audiences, this hearing superseded that of the late 19th-century Gilded Age, grounded in German Romanticism. Americans by 1918 agreed that Debussy was central in driving a new way of hearing (Briscoe 2011; Kahan 2013). The American Civil War occurred fewer than forty years before Debussy's introduction, and only at war's end did an American concert music tradition begin. Around 1870, the Boston School of composers, including Amy Beach and Horatio Parker, had begun to establish German taste as the norm (Davis 1989, 88-89; Chybowski 2008, 202-215), but America had scarcely the time to put down deep roots in teutonic Romanticism before the dawn of modernism, as Debussy himself observed.

However, many critics were sanctimoniously repulsed, although they grudgingly recognized that Debussy was forging a new path. Also hearing the 1904 concert of the *Faun* that had turned Philip Hale in Boston toward the new, modernist way of hearing, Louis C. Elson in the *Boston Daily Advertiser* wrote, "The *Faun* is a strong example of modern ugliness [...]. All these erratic and erotic spasms but indicate that our music is going through a transition state" (Elson 1904, cited in Slonimsky 1990 [1965], 92). In fact, *The Musical Courier* had dispatched an 1895 report from Paris to New York that,

M. Claude Debussy is unknown so far as the great public is concerned. *A Faun's Afternoon* was certainly fin-desiècle enough as a title. As a wit remarked, the next would no doubt be *The Five O'Clock of a Nymph*! The work is a curious fantasie, full of unprecise harmonies and fleeting phrases (Thomas 1895).

Whereas Debussy visited London eight times, he never came to the US despite firm commitments to the Metropolitan Opera in a letter of 5 July 1908, promising a premiere of the two proposed Poe operas (Debussy 2005 [1908], 1100-1101). However, he did not complete the works on the texts by Edgar Allen Poe.

On 10 March 1902 Philip Hale heard Debussy's string quartet played by the Kneisel Quartet in Boston, and he was stunned: "[It is] a hallucination characterized by leaping rhythms, violent shocks of harmony which recall the

⁵ Concert given on 4 November 1906, with the New York Symphony Orchestra conducted by Walter Damrosch (Ratner 2002, 394).

chromaticism of oriental tunes, and a curious assemblage of sonorities, some charming, some irritating..." (cited in Boyd 1985, 163-164). The next month the *Faun* was heard in Boston, on 1 April 1902, eight years after its Paris premiere and a few days before the Pelléas premiere in Paris. The performance was given by the Boston Orchestral Club, conducted by Georges Longy,⁶ and represents the first of a major orchestral composition by Debussy in the United States (Mandel 1989, 35; Briscoe 1999). Philip Hale, soon to become Debussy's foremost advocate, turned on a dime. A brilliant and progressive critic, Hale appears to have allowed the quartet to ripen internally, and he probably read quickly what progressive French critics were saying. Now in April 1902, Hale sympathized with modernist idioms and symbolist values:

The prelude was inspired by Stéphane Mallarmé's poem of the *Faun* [...] All his visions are dreams of the soul. The music is exquisite for suggestive vagueness [...] cerebral rather than bodily, [there are] delicate shades of color that melt and fade into each other [...] "sleep chasings," to borrow the happy phrase of Walt Whitman (Hale 1902).

Hale in the Boston of 1902 cannot or will not analyze Debussy's style, although he recognizes its profound new beauties:

The tremulous, indecisive tonalities [...] reckless tonalities [...] the beautiful quality of successive combinations of timbres [...] [These] vaporous afternoon moods [...] these make the Euloge a thing apart. I know of no such ravishing measures as those that bring the end. And the individuality of this music! (*ibid.*).⁷

The second performance of the *Faun*, also not a part of the official symphony series, occurred in February 1904. In the *Boston Daily Advertiser*, the conservative Louis C. Elson found that

The *Faun* is a strong example of modern ugliness. [He] must have had a terrible afternoon, for the poor beast brayed on muted horns and whinneyed on flutes, and avoided all traces of soothing melody, until the audience began to share his sorrows.... The work gives as much dissonance as any of the most modern artworks of Music. All these erratic and erotic spasms but indicate that our music is going through a transition state. When will the melodist of the future arrive? (Elson 1904, cited in Slonimsky 1990 [1965], 92)

As Elson would never have imagined, he had witnessed, in Pierre Boulez's terms, "the awakening of modern music" (1968 [1966], 344-345) for American listeners ten years later than in 1894 Paris.

The role of the Boston Symphony Orchestra in promoting Debussy's music

The Boston Symphony stands without dispute as the forerunner for Debussy's orchestral music in the Western hemisphere. Up to Debussy's death in 1918, the BSO performed his music relentlessly, and to be sure performances continued in the 1920s and thereafter. Astonishingly, the Faun was performed 43 times between 1904 and 1917 (scheduled in all seasons except three, 1907-1908, 1909-1910 and 1910-1911); the complete Nocturnes 4 times (11 and 12 December 1908, 26 and 27 April 1912); "Nuages" and "Fête" 5 times (4, 5 and 9 December 1905, 5 and 6 April 1918), for a total of 9 times performing Nocturnes or excerpts; La mer 16 times between 1907 and 1917; and 21 times for Images for Orchestra between 1910 and 1918 (the complete work was played two times, "Iberia" 14 times and "Rondes de printemps" 5 times) (Boston Symphony Orchestra 2014). Altogether, the Boston Symphony scheduled 131 hearings of Debussy's foremost works in the 16 seasons that this study considers, almost exclusively by German conductors. Boston-proper, Edwardian, anglo-dominated Boston-had become simply a Debussy city by 1918 and the composer's death.

The reception of Debussy in New York

A significant reception of Debussy's orchestral music in New York followed only after the *Pelléas* explosion of 1908, and, notwithstanding the symbolist meaning grasped in *Pelléas*, New York received the orchestral music less comprehensibly. Mahler had been spurned by Debussy in Paris when his Second Symphony was performed earlier on 17 April 1910, when Debussy walked out of the performance (de la Grange 1984 [1973], 686).

Recitals figured in the affirmation of Debussy's reception around 1908 and thereafter, the *Pelléas* years in the US. Less can be found regarding the reception of Debussy's piano music and songs, understandably, since archives rarely exist for solo recitals. But critical notices confirm that recitalists such as George Copeland, E Robert Schmitz, Rudolph Ganz, and Olga Samaroff impressed critics and audiences importantly by Debussy's modernism (Banowetz 1982, 42-46; Briscoe 1999; Duchêne-Thégarid and Fanjul 2013, 289-290).

⁶ However, it wasn't until the end of December 1904 that Wilhem Gericke conducted_the first official performance of the *Faun* by the Boston Symphony Orchestra, on 30 December 1904 (Mandel 1989, 35).

⁷ For more information on Hale, see Briscoe 2011, 227-229; and Kahan 2013, 451-453.

Lawrence Gilman, a New York freelance critic, championed Debussy in important ways. The music had intrigued Gilman early on, and he traveled in 1902 to the *Pelléas* premiere in Paris. Gilman showed a close study of the score in his monograph *Pelléas et Mélisande: A Guide to the Opera*, which was published by Schirmer in New York (1907a). In 1908 he followed with an extended essay on the same work, titled "A Perfect Music-Drama," in *Aspects of Modern Opera* (144-125). Gilman passionately defends the symbolist message and epoch-making idiom of the work. Gilman even today remains a serious source when we seek to understand the leitmotiv's meaning in *Pelléas*, which he explored quite so early.

The young impresario Oscar Hammerstein produced *Pelléas* at the Manhattan Opera on 19 February 1908. The performance and critical reception helped anchor Debussy permanently in the American musical consciousness. *Pelléas* had been heard only three times before, in Paris, Brussels, and Frankfurt, and London would follow New York on 21 May 1909, at the Royal Opera House (Holde, Kenyon and Walsh 1993, 248). Hammerstein, with much aplomb, assembled virtually all the original cast including the beloved Mary Garden.⁸

The New York critics of 1908 were mixed in their reception of the *Pelléas* they had just heard, and those of the older school could not appreciate the understated vocality and pathbreaking harmonic idiom. Henry Krehbiel, writing in the *Tribune*, wrote that "No one should be afraid to say that nine-tenths of the music is a dreary monotone because of the absence of musical thought" (cited in Horowitz 1994, 285). Henderson in the *Sun* grasped that, "all the time it is the play that gives life and force to the music." But he snips,

The music contributes little to the play except that extraordinary fluidity of atmosphere which is its chief trait and which provides such a singularly appropriate background to the two limp, anemic victims of this stained glass tragedy (Henderson 1908).

The *New York Times* review was by Richard Aldrich, otherwise a rather conservative chief music critic for the *Times* from 1902-1923. Aldrich gloried in Debussy's innovations for 2300 words in a piece that is a masterpiece for all Debussy reception:

There was a very large audience present—an audience of an altogether unusual intellectual quality and musical discrimination—that listened to the work with intense interest and absorption. [...] Debussy in this music is as original as it is given any creative artist to be in an art that is built upon the achievements of those who have gone before. It is comparable with no other music but his own. It is easier to say that, but for Wagner and César Franck, the score could not exist as it is, but that is scarcely more than to say that Debussy came after [them]. [...] It is an artistic phenomenon that, as far as may be said, begins with this composer. Whether it will end with him is something for the future to discover. (Aldrich 1908, 7)

It is to be noted that Mary Garden's performance had a great impact on the reception of *Pelléas*, although I cannot discuss the subject within the scope of this article.

Both Hale and "Hell to Pay" Parker⁹ traveled from Boston to New York for the 1908 premiere, arguably the single most important event at the beginning of American modern hearing. Expectedly, Philip Hale, the Debussy champion, found Pelléas "The most elusive of all music" in the Boston Herald but also remarked on its "symbolic import" and its "strange, new wonderland of music [...] This lyric drama is lonely and incomparable, there is no predecessor, no forerunner" (Hale 1908a). Wholly absorbed by the work, in three days Hale again wrote at length in the Boston Herald, foretelling its future insightfully: "Pelléas et Mélisande will suffer in two ways, from the invincible ignorance of philistines and from the hysteria of faddists" (Hale 1908b). When the opera was performed again in New York in 1909, the Musical Leader wrote, "The very large audience seemed powerless to move and filed out of the house as if it had seen the soul depart. It was as terrible as it was masterful and overpowering" (cited in Briscoe 2011, 246).

Writing in the *Boston Transcript* following the Boston performance the next year, H.T. Parker noted that virtually every seat was taken from the cheapest to the most luxurious. "The mood of the audience [...] recalled that of the devotees that fill the Opéra-Comique when Debussy's music drama is presented there" (Parker 1909). Were American audiences aping Parisian Pelléastres? I should say not so, because they could not have known much if anything about that phenomenon—I find no reports in the American press about the positive movement in Paris in any but the most oblique terms. I suggest that Americans, perhaps fresh but at least fresh listeners, simply responded naturally and without pre-supposition. Parker continues his adulation of *Pelléas* as pure music drama and concludes that, for this modernist work of symbolist intent,

Each hearer of *Pelléas et Mélisande* listens to it for himself. Some there are for whom this idiom...baffles.

⁸ As a note on Hammerstein's acumen, he built the Manhattan Opera House in 1906, providing so much competition for the Metropolitan that it bought him out in 1910.

⁹ Refers to Henry Taylor Parker (1967-1934), a major American critic who worked for the *Boston Evening Transcript*. He was known by the acronyms "Hell to Pay" and "Hard to Please" because of his incisive columns signed "H.T.P." (Grant 1998, 96).

We who listen have our esthetic right to inquire whether that speech justifies itself—and it surely does...There is no more to be said except by narrow pedantry, deaf prejudice, and ancient formula (Parker 1909).

The critics of the Brown Decades, or the Gilded Age, had enshrined Wagner, and they were a bit confused when modernism ran against the past. Strauss, Debussy's chief modernist rival, was greatly popular and perhaps scandalous as represented by Mary Garden's temptress with the severed head, making her a sensation when she sang *Salome* in 1909 in New York, the year after *Pelléas*.

Debussy in Chicago

If Debussy and Strauss had joined hands as operatic modernists, in symphonic music the future would shift toward Debussy. Chicago had consolidated Debussy as an orchestral modernist and symbolist about 1908 but started well before. Despite its heavy German presence its symphony rehearsed in German until the Great War— Chicago grasped Debussy virtually alongside Boston and New York (Briscoe 2011; Kahan 2013, 453-460).

By November 1906, the Chicago conductor Frederick Stock had prepared for the shock of the new, when he performed the *Faun* with the Chicago Symphony. The *Chicago Daily Tribune* wrote, "[The work] is a tone-picture similar to those hazy, mysterious, symbolic creatures... which France's painters confide to canvas. It probably is art it may be great art—but a single survey of it is not sufficient to determine this point" (1906, 10). The progressive *Inter Ocean* found the *Faun*, "easily the most interesting which the concert offered [...] but it is not music that one enjoys. The applause was scant [...]. One cannot enjoy what we do not understand. [...] [The *Faun* is] a totally new musical idiom, [...]. But it is wonderful music for all that" (Gunn 1906c, 6).

Frederick Stock programmed the *Faun* ceaselessly, again in February 1907, December 1908, and many times shortly thereafter. It was not unusual to observe early orchestras in the U.S. repeat new works after brief intervals, but clearly Stock was hell-bent for his audience to "get" Debussy. Of the second performance in February 1907, less than a year after the first hearing, the *Tribune* wrote, "Upon a second hearing the beauty of [the *Faun*] becomes more and more evident. It is curious that dissonances should become attractive as the ear is accustomed to hearing them" (*Chicago Daily Tribune* 1907a). Stock paralleled Boston, therefore, in hearings at least yearly.

In spring 1908 the new-guard critic Maurice Rosenfeld began writing for the *Chicago Examiner*. When Frederick Stock performed the Faun for the third time in three years, Rosenfeld wrote: "We should look to France for the latest gospel [of the new musical advancement]" (1908). And Rosenfeld continues,

To Claude Debussy belongs the first place as a composer whose theories are radical and whose harmonies are novel...He has thrown all tradition aside.... [He] has broken through the limitation of the old, and shall we say he has found new musical dimensions? (Rosenfeld 1908).

Beyond the impact of its stylistic modernism, the Faun in Chicago likewise was recognized for its symbolist conception. The Chicago Tribune had written just two years before about the first Chicago Faun, "It is in a musical idiom new and strange[...] It interests and appeals without this being exactly definable" (Chicago Daily Tribune 1906). But affecting a fover conversation after the 1908 performance, the Tribune confected a foyer conversation between listeners, "It's a strange music... or is it music at all? ... It should not be listened to as usual music is listened to, for it is merely a starter of dreams - a conjuror up of fancies" (Chicago Daily Tribune 1907b). And then the unnamed Tribune reviewer reclaims his own voice, grasping symbolist intent: "But far from Orchestra Hall, far from muddy, drizzly Chicago, Debussy's magic tone web carried at least one listener" *(ibid.)*.

Debussy in music magazines

Six music magazines may be signaled because they joined the newspapers by impressing Debussy's image upon the American public. In June 1902 the Musical World, edited by Philip Hale in Boston, carried a translation from the Revue de Paris concerning the April 30 premiere of Pelléas in Paris, thereby preparing the early reception in the U.S. The journal Musician did its concentrated best to promote Debussy's music. In 1906 the Musician published an article titled "Some Maeterlinck Music" (Gilman 1907b, 132-144), the first of many articles that rank Lawrence Gilman as the leading American critic in Pelléas reception. Gilman continued his defense of the "new way of evolving and combining tones" (Gilman 1907a), and again D.B. Hill weighed in with "Debussy's Pelléas et Mélisande, an Inquiry" in 1908. Hill argues that the music is "never uncertain, never experimental, never merely striving after effect." Rather, it is "a genuine invention of a new manner of musical speech" (Hill 1908).

Conclusion

The progression of modernist hearing accelerated as the War years came. Philip H. Goepp wrote a massive series of essays in three volumes titled *Great Works of Music* (1897-1913).

The decline of Germanophilia from Goepp's 1897 series to that of 1913 is striking. "In [Strauss's] quick flight of themes, how are we to catch the subtle meaning? The interrelation seems as close as we care to look, until we are in danger of seeing no woods for the trees" (Goepp 1913, 264). An elegant and discreet writer, Goepp cannot camouflage his true feelings toward Strauss the great German modernist, and he came to reflect the fast-accelerating American taste. To Strauss's remark concerning Till Eulenspiegel that he had given critics a hard nut to crack, Goepp responds, "We may not care to crack that kind of nut. It is really not good eating. Rather must we be satisfied with the pure beauty of the fruit, without a further hidden kernel" (ibid., 262). Nor is Goepp much kinder to Bruckner, hearing a "dull brooding" (ibid., 223) that fails to inspire and themes "almost too heavily laden with fine details" (ibid., 227), and finally stating that "Bruckner had little to say" (ibid., 243). Goepp is however kinder to Mahler, and his presence as a conductor in New York and his innovations during the season 1910-1911, including Debussy, might have won Goepp over to Mahler's brand of progress.

In 1911 Karl Muck drew a telling critique of the *Nocturnes* from the notorious "Hell to Pay" Parker written in in the *Boston Transcript*, issued on 12 January 1905 (cited in Johnson 1950, 44). Not only does Parker show progressive acceptance, but he also ranks Debussy in 1911 in advance of his chief modern rival, Richard Strauss. Parker's comment represents the seismic shift in taste that America in general is experiencing around 1910. It is singularly important that the new French music itself turned the tide away from Germany, and not engagement in the Great War. Parker wrote,

The miracle of Debussy [...] is evanescent vision made musical image [...]. Light, not haze, is the glamour of "Fêtes" [...]. The sheer sensuous magnificence of Strauss's Don Juan [...] flamed out of the music. [But] an overladen piece is Strauss's tone poem. Strauss crowded into it more stuff of the imagination than the music will bear. He lacks Debussy's sense of selection (cited in Briscoe 2011, 249).

Carl Van Vechten, writing in 1915 in "Music after the Great War", "With the single exception [of Schoenberg, whose music came here 10 years after Debussy's], it is not from the German countries that the musical invention of the past two decades has come. It is from France" (Van Vechten 2010 [1915], 26).

REFERENCES¹⁰

- ALDRICH, Richard (1908). "First Hearing Here of Debussy's Opera," *The New York Times*, 20 February, p. 7.
- BAUER, Emily Frances (1908). "Debussy Talks of his Music," *Harper's Weekly*, n° 52, 29 August [6 August], New York, p. 32.
- Boston Symphony Orchestra (2014). *Performance History Search*, http://archives.bso.org/, accessed 3 February 2017.
- BOULEZ, Pierre (1968) [1966]. *Notes of an Apprenticeship*, New York, Knopf. Translated by Herbet Weinstock.
- BOYD, Jean Ann (1985). "Philip Hale: American Music Critic, Boston 1889-1933," Ph.D. dissertation, University of Texas at Austin.
- BRISCOE, James R. (1999). *Debussy in Performance*, New Haven, Connecticut, Yale University Press.
- BRISCOE, James R. (2011). "Debussy in Daleville: Toward Early Modernist Hearing in the United States," in Elliott Antokoletz and Marianne Wheeldon (eds), *Rethinking Debussy*, Oxford and Toronto, Oxford University Press, pp. 225-258.
- *Chicago Daily Tribune* (1906). "News of the Theaters: Thomas Orchestra," vol. 65, n° 282, 24 November, p. 10.
- Chicago Daily Tribune (1907a). 23 February.
- *Chicago Daily Tribune* (1907b). "News of the Theaters: Thomas Orchestra," vol. 66, n° 263, 2 November, p. 8.
- Chicago Examiner (1906). 9 November.
- CHYBOWSKI, Julia J. (2008). "Developing American Taste: A Cultural History of the Early Twentieth-Century Music Appreciation Movement," Ph.D. dissertation, University of Wisconsin-Madison, School of Music.
- DAVIS, Peter G. (1989). "New-World Symphonies," New York Magazine, vol. 22, nº 6, 6 February, pp. 88-89.
- DEBUSSY, Claude (2005) [1908]. Letter to Giulio Gatti-Casazza, 5 juillet 1908, in François Lesure and Denis Herlin (eds), *Claude Debussy: Correspondance*, 1872-1918, Paris, Gallimard, pp. 1100-1101.
- DE LA GRANGE, Henry-Louis (1984) [1973]. *Gustav Mahler : Chronique d'une vie*, tome 4 « Le génie foudroyé, 1907-1911, » Paris, Fayard.
- GILMAN, Lawrence (1907a). Pelléas et Mélisande: A Guide to the Opera with Musical Examples from the Score, New York, G. Schirmer.
- GILMAN, Lawrence (1907b). "VIII. Some Maeterlinck Music," in *The Music of To-Morrow and Other Studies*, New York, John Lane Company, pp. 132-144.

¹⁰ [Editor's note : The exact reference for some newspaper articles were untraceable.]

- GILMAN, Lawrence (1908). "A Perfect Music-Drama," in Aspects of Modern Opera. Estimates and Inquiries, New York, John Lane Company, pp. 107-215.
- GOEPP, Philip H. (1913). Great Works of Music: Symphonies and their Meaning, third series, New York, Garden City.
- GRANT, Mark N. (1998). *Maestros of the Pen: A History* of Classical Music Criticsm in America, Boston, Northeastern University Press.
- GUNN, Glenn Dillard (1906a). "Camille Saint-Saens, Musician and Man," *The Inter Ocean*, vol. 35, n° 225, 4 November, Chicago, Illinois, p. 9.
- GUNN, Glenn Dillard (1906b). "Thomas Orchestra Concert," *The Inter Ocean*, vol. 35, n° 231, 10 November, Chicago, Illinois, p. 6.
- GUNN, Glenn Dillard (1906c). "Thomas Orchestra Concert," *The Inter Ocean*, vol. 35, n° 245, 24 November, Chicago, Illinois, p. 6.
- HALE, Philip (1902). Boston Journal, 6 April.
- HALE, Philip (1908a). Boston Herald, 20 February.
- HALE, Philip (1908b). Boston Herald, 23 February.
- HENDERSON, William J. (1908). "Debussy's Doleful Opera," *The Sun*, vol. 75, n° 173, 20 February, New-York, p. 7.
- HILL, D. B. (1908). "Debussy's *Pelléas et Mélisande*, an Inquiry," *The Musical Standard*, series 3, vol. 28.
- HOLDE, Amanda, Nicholas Kenyon and Stephen Walsh (eds) (1993). *The Viking Opera Guide*, New York, Viking.
- HOROWITZ, Joseph (1994). Wagner Nights: An American History, Berkeley, University of California Press.

- JOHNSON, H. Earle (1950). Symphony Hall, Boston, 1903-1988, Boston, Little Brown.
- KAHAN, Sylvia (2013). "Bent Scales and Stained Glass Attitudes: La réception critique de la musique de Debussy aux États-Unis (1884-1918)," in Myriam Chimènes and Alexandra Laederich (eds), Regards sur Debussy, Paris, Fayard, pp. 449-462.
- LESURE, François and Denis HERLIN (eds), *Claude Debussy : Correspondance*, 1872-1918, Paris, Gallimard.
- MANDEL, Marc (1989). "Claude Debussy. Prelude to the Afternoon of a Faun," in The Boston Symphony Orchestra Bulletin. One Hundred and Eighth Season, 1988-1989, week 22, 1989, p. 35.
- PARKER, Henry T. (1909). Boston Transcript, 2 April.
- ROSENFELD, Maurice (1908). Chicago Examiner, 5 December.
- SLONIMSKY, Nicolas (1990) [1965]. Lexicon of Musical Invective: Critical Assaults on Composers Since Beethoven's Time, Seattle, University of Washington Press.
- RATNER, Sabina Teller (2002). Camille Saint-Saëns, 1835-1921: A Thematic Catalogue of His Complete Works, vol. 1 «The Instrumental Works,» Oxford, Oxford University Press.
- THOMAS, Fannie Edgar (1895). "Paris Budget. Now the Music Begins," *The Musical Courier*, vol. 31, n° 1, 21 November, New York, p. 13.
- VAN VECHTEN, Carl (2010) [1915]. "Music After the Great War," in Bruce Kellner (ed), Caruso's Mustache Off and Other Writings about Music and Musicians, New York, Mondial.



Transferts culturels et autres enjeux stylistiques

AU SOMMAIRE DE CE NUMÉRO

Éditorial
Les musiques franco-européennes en Amérique du Nord (1900-1950) : Études des transferts culturels
Sounding the <i>Tricolore</i> : France and the United States during World War II
Le magazine américain <i>Vanity Fair</i> (1913-1936): Vitrine de la modernité musicale à Paris et à New York 23 Malou Haine
<i>Within the Quota</i> de Cole Porter et Charles Koechlin: La francisation du jazz américain
Catherine Urner, Charles Koechlin and <i>The Bride of God</i>
Un pianiste français face au public américain : Les trois tournées de Raoul Pugno (1897-1906) 63 Fiorella Sassanelli
Le Hot Club de France des années 1930, un modèle de diffusion et de promotion du jazz
À quelle France rêvent les musiciens québécois durant la première moitié du xx ^e siècle?
L'enseignement musical québécois à travers le prisme de la France : Apprentis musiciens canadiens-français 97 à Paris (1911-1943) Marie Duchêne-Thégarid
Saint-Saëns, Debussy, and Superseding German Musical Taste in the United States
Et davantage qu'en complément :
Fanny Hensel, compositrice de l'avenir? Anticipations du langage musical wagnérien dans l'œuvre 121 pour piano de la maturité de Hensel Laurence Manning
Une caractéristique stylistique de l'Intelligent Dance Music : Ambiguïté et rupture rythmiques chez Aphex Twin 133

Anthony Papavassiliou

COMPTES RENDUS

Jacinthe Harbec et Marie-Noëlle Lavoie (dir.). Darius Milhaud, compositeur et expérimentateur	163
Andrew Wilson	

Monique Desroches, Sophie Stévance et Serge Lacasse (dir.). *Quand la musique prend corps* 165 Lothaire Mabru

Brian Christopher Thompson. Anthems and Minstrel Shows: The Life and Times of Calixa Lavallée, 1842-1891 ... 168 Mireille Barrière

Résumés	173
Abstracts	177
Les auteurs	181

NOTES

Les chercheurs désirant proposer un article aux *Cahiers de la Société québécoise de recherche en musique* sont invités à communiquer avec le rédacteur en chef de la revue, Jean Boivin (Jean.Boivin@USherbrooke.ca), avant de soumettre leur article. Pour tout autre renseignement, veuillez-vous référer au protocole de rédaction, disponible sur le site Internet de la Société québécoise de recherche en musique (SQRM): www.sqrm.qc.ca.

La revue est distribuée gratuitement aux membres de la SQRM via la plateforme électronique Érudit. Pour devenir membre, veuillez compléter le formulaire d'adhésion disponible sur le site Internet de la SQRM. Les non-membres désirant s'abonner à la revue peuvent contacter Érudit (https://www.erudit.org/).

Pour se procurer un numéro d'archives en version papier (volumes 1 à 12), il faut contacter la direction administrative de la SQRM à info@sqrm.qc.ca.

La revue est financée par le Fonds de recherche du Québec – Société et culture (programme Soutien aux revues scientifiques) et est produite par la Société québécoise de recherche en musique.

Adresse postale:	Société québécoise de recherche en musique Faculté de musique de l'Université de Montréal, C.P. 6128, Succ. Centre-Ville Montréal (Québec) H3C 3J7
Adresse physique :	Faculté de musique de l'Université de Montréal, 200, avenue Vincent-d'Indy, bureau B-738 Outremont (Québec) Téléphone : 514-343-6111, poste 31761 info@sqrm.qc.ca

Avant d'être publié, chaque texte fait l'objet d'une évaluation de la part du comité scientifique et de relecteurs externes.

Les opinions exprimées dans les articles publiés par Les Cahiers de la Société québécoise de recherche en musique n'engagent que leurs auteurs.

Société québécoise de recherche en musique, 2015 Dépôt légal : Bibliothèque nationale du Québec et Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

ISSN 1480-1132 (Imprimé) ISSN 1929-7394 (En ligne)

© Les Cahiers de la Société québécoise de recherche en musique, 2015 Tous droits réservés pour tous les pays.